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Abstract
Scientific and gendered analyses of ‘child abuse’ have been carried out largely
separate from one another. The scientific evidence base finds significant gender
differences for victims and perpetrators of child sexual abuse and similarities in
physical and emotional abuse and neglect. Gendered analyses draw on these
findings to support evidence for male dominance in sexual relations and interpret the
equivocal rates of physical abuse in the context of women’s greater responsibility and
time spent caring. Such analyses fail to address the distortion of both violence and
gender produced by the epistemological framework and methodology of the orthodox
evidence base. The complexity of gendered violent socialisation in childhood is
therefore never addressed and state and community solutions to the problem remain
fragmented and ineffective.
Introduction
(1&2) The scientific approach to the study of ‘child abuse’ has continued both in
parallel and largely separate from gendered analyses of the problem. It is as if the
politics of a gender based approach is not the proper business of science: the facts
should speak for themselves. The empirical evidence base now consists of
thousands of studies on ‘child abuse and neglect’ and the focus of this research is
primarily on prevalence, cause and effects. Most prevalence research has focused
on child sexual abuse with some studies on the prevalence of physical maltreatment.
There have been very few studies on other forms of deliberate violence or neglect to
children or multiple forms of violence.

(3) Whilst there are some gender based critiques of the evidence base that highlight
the fact that statistics on CSA in particular show clear gender differences that cannot
be ignored, there is less on other aspects of maltreatment. Findings that women
physically assault their children in equal numbers to men are reviewed in the context
that women spend more time caring for children (Straus et al, 1998; Pringle, 1995;
Featherstone, 1997). These remain partial but not adequate explanations that do not
address the meaning of violence. Within the evidence base, ‘violence’ is treated as a
global category against which gender (another global category) is manipulated
resulting in a somewhat flat analysis of both dimensions.
(4) This paper will demonstrate that these interpretations fail to fully acknowledge the
significance of gendered social relations and violence in their situated contexts,
rather than ‘gender’ and ‘abuse’ as variables of childhood violence. As a
consequence, girls and boys, women and men are left to deal with violence privately
and individually because the help offered to them is inappropriate. In addition, the
dominant orthodox scientific paradigm and the responses it generates create social
relations of difference between ‘victims’, ‘perpetrators’, ‘abusers’, ‘protectors’,
‘donators’. In doing so a one sided interpretation of each of these categories is
perpetuated that fails to offer appropriate help (see, for example, Milner, 2004).
There is, thus, a need to develop normatively accepted methods that adequately
represent these social relations of violence in their situated contexts through the
authority of scientific research.
(5) Orthodox Approaches to the Prevalence of Sexual Abuse
Sexual abuse is the most researched area amongst child maltreatment prevalence.
Whilst there has been considerable debate about methodological variation in relation
to such issues as sampling, definition, method of administration, age restrictions and
questionnaire design (Bolen, 2001; Finkelhor, 1986; Gorey & Leslie, 1997; Leventhal,
1998), the research has contributed to what is considered to be an increasingly
robust evidence base (Bolen, 2001; Macdonald, 2001). (6) Definition is given
particular importance in the orthodox approach to enable comparison between
studies and to allow for social choice about what should be included or excluded. For
example, a study conducted in the UK found that one in two girls and one in five boys
had an unwanted sexual experience before the age of 18 (Kelly et. al., 1991) which in
broad terms could be defined as ‘sexual abuse’. Using a narrower definition
(including a minimum five year age difference between the people involved and
narrowing the definition to include penetration or coerced masturbation) the

prevalence rate was 5% of girls and 2% of boys. Taking account of varying
definitions, two meta analyses in the US found prevalence rates in national surveys
ranging from between 12%-17% for girls and 5-8% for boys (Gorey and Leslie, 1997)
and from 2% to 16% for males and from 8% to 30% for females with a mean
prevalence of sexual abuse across studies of 9% for males and 19% for females
(Bolen, 2001). In a review of studies conducted outside the US, an estimated
prevalence rate of 20% for females and 10% for males was considered realistic
(Finkelhor, 1994).
Table 1

Examples of the Prevalence of Child Sexual Abuse from National
Random Probability Population Studies

Author

Date

Country

Definition

Prev
Female %

Prev
Male %

Bagley et al

1995

Canada

Contact <17

17.6

8.2

Fergusson et al

1996

New Zealand

Contact <16

13.0

3.0

Finkelhor et al

1990

USA

Inter-course <18

14.6

9.5

Cawson et al

2000

UK

Contact <16

16

7

The only gender relevant conclusion to be drawn from CSA prevalence research is
that girls are at 2 to 3 times more likely to be sexually abused than boys.
(7) In most cases, CSA prevalence research reports fail to give specific information
that is aimed at probing gendered sexual relations and assaults in any detail. It is
therefore necessary to revisit data, where such information is available, in order to
begin to explore the relationship between gender and child maltreatment. Bolen
(2001) has done this in relation to CSA in the US. Much of the discussion that follows
is based on a secondary analysis of data from Bolen’s work and a national random
probability prevalence study by Cawson et al (2000) conducted in the UK, which
enables comparison with Bolen’s study, bringing it into a European context.
Bolen’s secondary analysis of data from Russell’s (1984) research specifically
explores evidence showing large proportions of CSA for both males and females are
extra familial. Cawson et al (2000) similarly find that the majority of CSA is extra
familial (see also Halperin et al, 1996) (see Table 2).

Table 2

Gender and relationship (Bolen, 2000 and Cawson et al, 2000)
Intra Familial
Male %

Russell 1986

Extra Familial

Female %

Male %

Female %

N/A

16

N/A

31

2

8

12-13

17-20

Halperin et al 1996

0.3

3

4

13

Cawson et al 2000

1

3

11

20

LATP 1985

The most common definition of CSA in prevalence studies is that the sexual
experience was unwanted (not consented to) or the other person involved was five or
more years older. Some studies present a global figure for CSA, without breaking
down the age, sex or relationship of the other person involved in the unwanted act.
Where information is available, this definition identifies a high proportion of peer
sexual assault, what might be referred to as sexual ‘dating’ violence (Kelly et al,
1991). For example, in the UK study by Cawson et al (2000) between 58% (touching)
and 70% (penetrative sex) of respondents described the person involved in the
unwanted sexual experience as a boyfriend or girlfriend. Thus, the evidence points to
CSA as a gendered problem, inherent in gendered social, sexual, relations –
although this is rarely made explicit.
A further gender relevant finding from the evidence base is that males are more likely
to be responsible for the assault. Bolen notes that the first random studies in the US
suggested that 95% or more of offenders were male, however, like Russell’s 1984
research, many of these early studies only focused on females. Finkelhor et al (1990)
found that 17% of male victims, as compared to 1% of female victims, were sexually
abused by females. (8) Cawson et al (2000) find that, for girls, between 95-99% of
those believed responsible are male but for boys this is lower (30%-78%). Their
study confirms that females are more likely to sexually assault males, but also shows
a distinction in the type of sexual acts they perpetrate. For female respondents,
women are significantly more likely to be involved in voyeurism or pornography with
other males, rather that in other sexual acts. Only 2% of unwanted penetrative/oral
sex acts are perpetrated by females on females in contrast to 70% by females on
males (see Table 3). These findings should be interpreted in the context of a higher
prevalence of CSA on females in that rates varied from 1% (voyeurism/pornography)
to 10% (unwanted sexual touching) for girls in comparison to between 1%
(penetrative/oral acts) to 3% (unwanted sexual touching) for boys. Thus while the
proportions of female assailants of boys are higher they apply to a smaller

percentage of the general male population. They should also be interpreted in the
context of the UK’s largely hetero-sexual culture.
Table 3

Gender of respondent by gender of perpetrator (Cawson et al, 2000)
Penetrative /
oral acts

Attempted
penetrative /
oral acts

Touching

Voyeurism /
pornography

Exposure

Female
resp.

6%

6%

10%

1%

7%

Male
involved

97%

99%

95%

95%

99%

Female
involved

2%

2%

5%

33%

3%

Male
resp.

1%

2%

3%

2%

2%

Male
involved

30%

43%

27%

78%

55%

Female
involved

70%

67%

74%

27%

45%

(9) When asked to what degree force was involved the findings are more mixed.
Cawson et al (2000) found that females are more likely to be physically forced into
sexual acts. They are more than twice as likely to experience the use of force for
penetrative or oral sex acts and over 3 times as likely to experience physical force in
touching or fondling (Table 4). Thus, males are more likely to coerce their victims
than females.
Table 4

Gender of respondent by physical force used (Cawson et al, 2000)
Penetrative /
oral acts

Attempted
penetrative /
oral acts

6%

6%

10%

1%

7%

Force used

37%

40%

35%

17%

30%

Male resp.

1%

2%

3%

2%

2%

Force used

14%

32%

11%

0%

21%

Female
resp.

Touching

Voyeurism /
pornography

Exposure

(10) Bolen argues from the existing evidence base that (US) society’s responses to
CSA are failing because assumptions have far more to do with the historical
conceptualization of child sexual abuse than with the empirical knowledge base
(Bolen 2001). Like many others (see for example, Herman and Hirschman, 1981) she
places the historical roots in Freud’s initial discovery and then analysis of incest as
fantasy which resulted in denial of the problem. Once incest was acknowledged as a
reality, the Freudian legacy and the introduction of family systems theory (see for
example, Saraga and MacLeod, 1986) encouraged a ‘victim blaming’ stance. It was
not until the end of the last century that CSA was recognised as something that did
happen both inside and outside the family, that it was not the child’s ‘fault’, and
something that the state should respond to in most of the developed world. Despite
the overwhelming evidence, however, the primary focus of existing responses, and in
much of the literature, has remained on intra-familial abuse.
(11) The evidence overwhelmingly points to CSA as a problem affecting a significant
minority of the population, both male and female. It affects between a fifth and a
quarter of all females. Over 90% of all CSA is perpetrated by males and
approximately one third of this involves physical force. Approximately two thirds of
CSA is extra-familial and appears to be rooted in gendered sexual relations,
particularly around dating relations. Bolen’s analysis of the empirical evidence results
in her describing CSA as an ‘epidemic’ and concluding that the most effective way
forward is to recognise CSA as a problem of gendered socialization.
(12) ‘To effectively target an epidemic often requires changes on the part of all
members of society, who must buy in to the need for addressing the epidemic. Yet,
today’s social milieu is not one in which most Americans will willingly commit to some
of the changes in socialization patterns of the power structure that will be necessary
for substantially reducing the problem of child sexual abuse.’ (Bolen, 2001, p274)
(13) Orthodox Approaches in Physical Violence to Children
Unlike child sexual abuse, ‘physical abuse’ is defined through the obligation to care,
a duty that usually rests with the parent. For example, the World Health Organisation
(2000) states that ‘physical abuse of a child is defined as those acts of commission
by a caregiver that cause actual physical harm or have the potential for harm’ (WHO,
2000, p60). (14) In most prevalence studies physical abuse is measured by the
Conflict Tactics Scale (Straus, 1979). The scale was developed on the basis of
conflict theory which proposes that all human relationship will contain conflict. This

conflict can be resolved in many ways ranging from discussion to murder. The
Conflict Tactics Scale rates maltreatment items as violent acts by parents or carers
that have a high probability of causing injury. These items include kicking, biting,
punching, hitting (or trying to hit) with something, beating up, threatening with a knife
or gun or using a knife or gun. A comparative study across five countries using this
scale gave an incidence rate of between 4% and 25% of severe physical punishment
reported as used by mothers over a 6 month period (WHO, 2000). A survey
conducted in the US using a modified version of the CTS (Conflict Tactics Scale
Parent to Child, CTSPC) found a prevalence rate of 49 per 1000 children (Straus et
al, 1998).
Research on community samples in countries where the physical disciplining of
children remains legal find high levels of corporal punishment and a general
acceptability of ‘mild’ physical punishment such as slapping with an open hand
(Creighton and Russell, 1995). For example, studies in the UK by Newson and
Newson (1989) and Smith et al. (1995) both show that approximately 9 out of every
10 children are smacked. In the latter study it was found that most children receive
mild punishment but that 15% had experiences which could be categorised as
severe. In the prevalence study by Cawson et al (2000) 72% of respondents had
experience some form of physical discipline.
(15) As with CSA ‘sex’ of victim and assailant is treated as a variable but gender
differences are rarely discussed, and neither is the distinction between violence
inside and outside the family. The findings on victim ‘sex’ vary. For example, two US
studies find that males are more likely to be victims but in the UK there do not appear
to be any significant differences (see Table 5). Most studies find that mothers or
female carers are assailants in equal or greater proportion to fathers or father figures.
When asked which parent or carer was responsible for the violence, Cawson et al
found 51% female respondents identified their mothers or step-mothers and 47%
identified their fathers or step-fathers. Forty eight percent of male respondents
identified their mothers/step-mothers and 50% identified their fathers/step-fathers as
responsible. Thus, in intra-familial child violence, females appear to be responsible
for the violence and also victims in more or less equal numbers to males.

Table 5

Examples of Prevalence of ‘Physical Abuse’ by Gender

Males

Females

MacMillan et al 1997

31%

21%

Scher et al 2004

21%

17%

Cawson et al 2000

21%

20%

Following Bolen’s analysis of the differences between intra-familial and extra-familial
sexual abuse it may be helpful to review findings on extra-familial physical violence.
Whilst it is undeniable that some children experience violence within the home it is
also the case (as with child sexual assault) that they experience more violence
outside of it. (16) Youth violence research tends to be seen as separate and other
than ‘physical abuse’ (see, for example, the organisation of the World Report on
Violence and Health, WHO, 2000). A youth victimisation study conducted in the US
found that young people are among the most highly victimized groups of the U.S.
population with overall violent crime victimization rates and injury rates for youth 12
to 17 years of age both 2.7 times higher than the rate for adults (Hashima and
Finkelhor, 1999). Yet many European countries (including the UK) do not include
young people in their national crime victimisation surveys. This prevents analysis of
victimisation and violent crime amongst children and adolescents. In the US study,
boys were approximately three times as likely as male adults to be victims of
aggravated assault. In contrast, girls were four times as likely as adult females to be
victims of sexual assault and they were three times as likely as female adults to be
victims of verbal threat of assault (Hashima and Finkelhor, 1999). The failure to
recognise interpersonal violence as a significant problem for young people may be to
do with the fragmentation of childhood violence into categories such as ‘bullying’,
‘child abuse’ and juvenile crime. Hashima and Finkelhor (1999) found that young
people were more likely to know their assailant than adults (64% of juvenile victims
compared to 51% of adults). The two groups of assailants identified most frequently
by young people were ‘schoolmate’ (29%) and ‘friend’ (15%); two categories often
associated with ‘bullying’. As with all forms of violence there was a low reporting rate
and 36% of young people stated they dealt with the violence in another way. Further,
Hashima and Finkelhor suggest that that causal relationships may become blurred as
violence correlates with the risk of delinquency. Within the evidence base children
are presented either as victims or as ‘villains’ and, as with adult intra-familial
violence, the complexities produced by participants not fitting neatly into categories

are lost. The US study identifies the fixed spatial location of children as a contextual
factor, which also holds for many women’s experiences of intra-familial violence:
‘When children live in families that mistreat them, they are not free or able to leave.
When they live in dangerous neighbourhoods, they cannot choose on their own to
move. If they attend a school with many hostile and delinquent peers, they cannot
simply change schools or quit. They cannot drive around in private cars, live alone, or
work in limited-access offices and factories as can adults. This absence of choice
over people and environments may affect juveniles’ vulnerability to intimate
victimization and street crime.’ (Hashima and Finkelhor, 1999, p816)
(17) Cawson et al (2000) found that 31% of respondents had been bullied during
their childhood by their peers and 3% had been bullied by adults. There were no
significant sex differences in terms of overall bullying which included verbal and
psychological violence as well as physical violence. There were, however, significant
differences between the experiences of males and females in relation to physical
assaults by peers with boys being twice as likely to have been physically bullied (see
Table 6) adding to the evidence on gender differences found in the US victimization
study.
Table 6

Prevalence of Physical Assaults in Childhood (Cawson et al 2000)

Males
Serious Intra-familial

Females
6%

8%

Intermediate Intra-familial

15%

12%

Bullying (peers)

20%

10%

Bullying (adults)

1%

1%

(18) When asked why they thought they had been bullied respondents give a mixed
set of replies. The most frequently given reason was ‘size’, followed by ‘class’ and
‘intelligence’. The connection between all the categories is difference; children and
young people perceive themselves to be physically, verbally and psychologically
punished because of a characteristic that marks them out from others (see Table 7).

Table 7

Reasons for Bullying (Cawson et al, 2000)

Male % N=530

Total

Female % N=669

N=1199

Size

29

23

26

‘Class’

20

22

21

Intelligence

23

15

19

Interests

14

6

10

‘Race’

9

7

8

The place you lived

7

7

7

Appearance

4

6

5

Disability

4

2

3

Sexuality

3

1

2

19

23

22

Don’t know

(19) Similar patterns can be found in relation to ‘emotional abuse’. Intra-familial
childhood violence studies find that prevalence studies show that emotional or
psychological violence is more prevalent amongst females but that if extra familial
emotional violence is included the rates are high for both males and females, who
seem to be affected in almost equal proportions (see Table 8).
Table 8

Prevalence of Emotional Abuse

Male
Scher et al 2004

Female
9.6%

14.3%

4%

8%

Bullying verbal

37%

36%

Bullying Humiliation

18%

18%

Cawson et al 2000 (parents)

It is not possible for neglect to be reviewed across the intra/extra familial divide
because, by definition, it refers to a duty of care by parents. Several commentators
have noted how the expectation of duty of care most frequently falls on mothers and
how it is mothers and not fathers who are generally the focus of intervention in child
protection services (Farmer and Owen, 1995; Featherstone, 1997). (20) There have
been very few studies done on the prevalence of neglect. However, two show that

prevalence rates reveal differences between males and females, with boys reporting
neglect by their carers more frequently than girls (see Table 9). Cawson et al (2000)
hypothesise that this may be because boys are allowed more freedom than girls and
are subject to less supervision, again reflecting cultural norms in gendered
socialization (see also Straus et al, 1998).
Table 9

Prevalence of Neglect

Males

Females

Scher et al 2004

22%

14%

Cawson et al 2000

17%

14%

(21) Conclusions from the empirical evidence base
Salient findings from reviewing the empirical evidence base for all forms of child
maltreatment are that; girls are more likely to experience sexual violence than boys;
men are more likely to perpetrate sexual violence with force than women; boys and
girls are equally likely to experience physical violence within their households;
women and men are equally likely to perpetrate physical violence on boys and girls
at equivalent rates in their households; boys are more likely to experience physical
assault outside the home; girls are more likely to experience sexual and verbal
assault both inside and outside the home, and more likely to experience this violence
outside it; boys are more likely to experience neglect (most of which is supervisory
neglect); women are more likely than men to be held responsible for protecting
children, both inside and outside the home.
(22) ‘Child Abuse’ and ‘Gender’ as variables (23)
According to Winch (1989) science provides for a paramount reality which appears to
be in some way superior to other realities (such as a reality which makes oracles
meaningful, or acts of God). The methods through which science knows reality leads
to a partial and somewhat distorted view of the social world and within that, social
problems such as violence to children. Measurement is an artefact of the life world
and is only one way of knowing it. (24) As Cicourel pointed out many years ago,
‘Measurement pertains to properties of objects, and not to the objects themselves.
Thus, a stick is not measurable in our use of the term, although its length, weight,
diameter, and hardness might well be...' (Cicourel, 1964)

To create a variable such as ‘sex’ or ‘abuse’ an initial imagery of the concept is
required which immediately imposes one version of reality. It is then necessary to
specify the dimensions of the concept and select observable indicators. This
describes the definitional activity that goes on in relation to ‘child abuse’ and ‘gender’
when located within a scientific paradigm. (25) The construction of a variable
requires,
'an initial imagery of the concept, the specification of dimensions, the selection of
observable indicators, and the combination of indicators into indices.' (Lazarsfeld,
1959)
(26) Within a measurement epistemology there must first be an initial imagery of the
concept. For ‘child abuse’ this is generally specified along such dimensions as
physical, sexual, neglectful, emotional. In the case of physical and emotional abuse
and neglect, indicators of these dimensions are aspects of the physical condition of
the body e.g. healing fractures, bruising, bites, burns, weight (but sometimes service
level data), or actions likely to cause injury (such as hitting with a hard implement,
shaking) combined with identification of a person responsible from within the family.
In the case of CSA indicators are the withholding of consent or an age difference
between those engaged in the sexual act of five or more years. The selected
indicators for gender are physical characteristics that reveal a body’s ‘sex’ or selfidentification of a sex category by respondents.
Following, Dorothy Smith (1974) it may be helpful to describe the process of indicator
selection and then definition of the categories of ‘child abuse’ and ‘gender’ which
inform practice and theory knowledges as ‘theorising tricks’. (27) Smith gives the
‘tricks’ as;
•

‘Trick 1. Separate what people say they think from the actual circumstances in
which it is said, from the actual empirical conditions of their lives and from the
actual individuals who said it.

•

Trick 2. Having detached the ideas (or behaviours), they must now be arranged
in an order that accounts for what is observed.

•

Trick 3. The ideas are then changed ‘into a person’, that is they are constituted as
distinct entities to which agency (or possible causal efficacy) may be attributed.
And they may be re-attributed to ‘reality’ by attributing them to actors who now
represent the ideas.’ (Smith, 1974, p 41)

(28) In the measurement of ‘physical, sexual, emotional abuse and neglect’ mothers’,
fathers’ and children’s experiences are separated from their situated circumstances
and contexts. The subjects selected become detached from the ‘original practical
determination’ of their becoming countable in the first place. This results in unidimensional measurement of both childhood violence and gender. Having become
detached the coding categories come to stand for and represent ‘child abuse’ and
‘gender’. The selected behaviours and characteristics are then arranged in an order
that accounts for what is claimed to be observed (‘child abuse’ and relationships
between ‘child abuse’ and other variables). They are then re-attributed to ‘reality’ by
attributing them to actors who come to represent the ideas: for example, ‘maltreating
mothers’, ‘abusing fathers’ and ‘abused children’ incorporating hegemonic versions of
masculinity, femininity and ‘child abuse’. Coding categories and ‘substantiated
cases’, are never seen as artefacts of the processes of their construction; they are
accepted as representing a reality of ‘abuse’. The consequence is the collection of a
vast array of human interaction and moral judgement into a global category (‘abuse’)
which, in turn, leads to and authorises collectivised (intra-familial surveillance and
risk assessment) responses. The global categories of ‘male’ and ‘female’ similarly
collectivise a variety of masculinities and femininities but work to invoke a hegemonic
masculinity and femininity when used as coding categories in research (Pringle,
1995).
None of this would matter much if we were talking about something morally
indifferent. However, ‘child abuse’ has come to represent a particular, negatively
constructed, immoral set of actions that link to blame, stigma, criminalisation and
pain. It has created its own hegemonic discourse that constructs interpersonal
violence in specific ways. ‘Gender’ as a variable is restricted to descriptive power and
loses any explanatory or relational force. It is not helpful either for understanding or
prevention of childhood violence to use either ‘abuse’ or ‘sex’ as variables. There is a
need for much greater specificity within the child violence field. It is clear, and
unsurprising, that gender is implicated in these social relations (as it is in all social
relations). However, there is a need for more sophisticated data collection and
analyses that reflect the complexities of both violence and gender.
(29) I have selected two studies that begin to highlight some of the complexities that
the current empirical science based work seems to avoid. Firstly, Thorpe and
Jackson (1997) attempted to go behind the statistics to find out why the prevalence
of ‘physical abuse’ was so high among mothers, when women seem under

represented in other forms of violence. They examined 147 ‘physical abuse’ referrals
made in Western Australia between 1988/89. The first finding was that only a third of
these (34%, N=50) were substantiated. Similar levels of substantiation have been
found in other studies and suggest that the over representation of women and single
parent mothers in child protections systems have more to do with the surveillance of
child rearing practices, motherhood and risk than actual violence to children (Thorpe,
1994; May-Chahal, 2004). Levels of substantiation should indicate caution when
basing any claims on service level data. In the analysis of file text carried out by
Thorpe and Jackson it was found that the majority of children in substantiated cases
were reported as a consequence of excessive corporal punishment (the excessive
disciplining of children in order to socialize them).
They refer to the work of Everingham (1994) who researched mothers’ methods of
discipline in three playgroups and found that techniques were normative for the
group. In one group she observed that the mothers used more extreme methods of
discipline and expected other parent to apply harsh punishment if their child
deserved it. She contrasts linear and cyclical discipline. Cyclical discipline is
regulated through ‘intersubjective social relations (subject to subject) which operates
when each of the actors is trying to understand the other’s perspective. Linear
discipline is regulated through ‘a subject – object social relation’ where one actor
attempts to impose his or her definition of a situation on another. Thus different
disciplinary styles are the outcome of different social relations. Thorpe and Jackson
apply this theory to their data and find that actions of mothers and fathers in their
sample could be explained within it. Of the 41 children where data was available it
was found that the majority (N=33) fell into the ‘subject object’ relational category.
The child was hit because they were perceived to have behaved wrongly. For
example, in one case concerning two teenage girls it was stated that ‘their father
often slapped them around the head and face or hit with a belt or banged their heads
together. This happened if the were late or if the chores were not done properly’
(Thorpe & Jackson, 1997). Where parents live together, both may consider their
actions justified. For example, in the case of a young boy who was hit in the face and
stomach by his father for stealing, the mother stated that ‘she considers father fair,
and that he is the disciplinarian of the family…physical punishment is the only one
that works’. However, different relations are found in different cases, for example, the
‘father involved in a case concerning a 2 year old boy who was kicked for screaming,
stated that ‘he believes in discipline’, whilst the mother was described as ‘passive’.
Thorpe and Jackson report that many of the children old enough to give their views

appeared to have the attitude that they ‘deserved it’, or it was so accepted as part of
family life that ‘physical abuse’ was not the greatest issue’ (Thorpe & Jackson, 1997).
Eight of the cases were described as subject – subject relations where women used
physical methods of discipline as ways of reducing risks to their children. For
example, three children were hit by their single female parent to confine them to the
house as the family lived in accommodation next to a very busy road. These children
were not hit at other times. In another case a mother hit her 15 year old daughter in a
‘one-off’ incident because of the risks she felt her daughter faced by continuing a
dating relationship. In all cases ‘the punishments were secondary to other
considerations about children’s welfare. Physical punishments were not ‘systematic
or consistent’, unlike the ‘subject-object’ group. What begins to unfold in the stories
behind the statistics are genuine attempts by both parents to socialize children where
violence is used as part of that duty. This observation, along with the finding that
excessive corporal punishment was the primary reason for harms and injuries
reported to child protection services in 8 European countries, led the Co-ordinated
Action on the Prevention of Child Abuse in Europe to reframe this type of ‘physical
abuse’ as excessive care relations (May-Chahal et al, forthcoming). Such an analysis
also points to the complexities involved in defining ‘violence’ as wholly negative or
‘abusive’ where cultural expectations provide a context of normative disciplinary
practices and it requires development in terms of its gendered dimension.
Secondly, one of the first feminist studies of mothers’ physical aggression found that
anger and frustration were the norm when caring for infant children (Graham, 1980).
The 111 mothers, who were all interviewed when their babies were approximately
one month old, found different strategies for dealing with their anger, from sticking
their head in their airing cupboard, leaving the room or the house, to hitting the cot
and smacking. The research found some interesting class differences which remain
under researched in subsequent studies. Namely, that women who had previously
been in professional occupations (Social Class AB) and those who had been
employed in semi and unskilled manual jobs (Social Class DE) were more prone to
feel guilt, anger and aggression. Those who had been in semi-skilled non-manual
occupations (Social Class C) appeared to cope better. Most ‘physical abuse’
prevalence studies find much higher rates in the lower socio economic groups. For
example, significant differences were found in relation to socio-economic status in a
national family violence survey in the US, with families earning less than $20,000 per
year having the highest rates of severe violence (Gelles and Straus, 1987). Cawson
et al (2000) similarly found a trend associated with respondent’s social grade for

severe violence (4% of ABs, 5% of C1s, 7% of C2s and 12% of DEs). However,
many lifetime prevalence studies are reliant on accurate recall which is unlikely to
include experiences in infancy. In Graham’s study, the majority of the women said
they could understand why mothers ‘batter’ their babies after their own experiences
of child rearing. The study ends by suggesting that a pressing question is why more
women do not assault their children, rather than why a minority do. This research
highlights how narrow definitions of ‘sex’ and ‘abuse’ do not allow for exploration of
child rearing and aggression in normative contexts and indicate the need for
development of contextualised explanatory frameworks for violence.
(30) Orthodox constructions of ‘gender’ and ‘abuse’ perpetuate
Versions of childhood that prioritise innocence, purity, vulnerability and remain largely
silent about gendered experience and violent agency (Kitzinger, 1990);
(31) Narrow constructions of adult femininities that prioritise certain versions of
mothering, only see women as mothers, over emphasise their responsibility and
victimised status, ignoring violent agency or over emphasising it as abhorrent (Milner,
2004);
(32) Narrow constructions of adult masculinities that pathologise men yet, at the
same time, allow them to abdicate responsibility (Pringle, 1995; Scourfield, 2000;
Milner 2004).
(33) As a consequence, girls and boys, women and men are left to deal with these
tensions, contradictions and violences privately and individually in the context of
public discourse around ‘child abuse’; they are enabled to distance themselves or be
distanced (Wise, 1991; Leudar et al, 2004) and thus fail to seek appropriate help, feel
stigmatised (abnormal) and social relations of difference are created and made
possible between ‘victims’, ‘perpetrators’, ‘abusers’, ‘protectors’, ‘donators’.
Conclusion
A collectivising scientific approach respecifies ‘the sheer circumstantiality of ordinary
activities so that order can be exhibited analytically’ (Garfinkel, 1996). The vast range
of details that are presented by individual experience present analytic problems. The
problem is a ‘normal natural trouble’ founded on the enterprise of abstracting from
daily life what is articulated or formulated for other purposes. There are many
different ways in which people who claim to have experienced violence express their

experience, its relevance and what is relevant to them, which cannot always be
bound by formal analytic claims. Whilst some of the details can be collated into
similar types of categories there are many elements of accounts, and of the
situations in which they are located, occasioned and achieved, that are not available
in this way. A challenge to the empirical evidence base is to find a way of attending to
context, to examine normative interpersonal violence in more detail (as Graham
recommended in the early 80’s) and to conduct research that examines violence in
the context of gendered social relations. There is, perhaps, a need for some
preliminary work on childhood violence that broadens thinking on what could be
measurable in any collective sense to enhance understanding of the meaning and
context of the experience.
(34) Whilst it is important to broaden definitions of sexual violence to encompass
both intra and extra familial experience as Bolen suggests, this recommendation
needs to be reviewed to take account of the narrowing focus that terms like ‘abuse’
currently encourage and to be applied to all forms of interpersonal violence; to not
view the relationship simply as adult men perpetrating violence on girls or ‘mothers’
and ‘fathers’ ‘abusing’ their children. The consequences of these uni-dimensional
variables are many but most importantly they enable the placing of people into
categories and channel inappropriate responses (Milner 2004). Reality is rarely so
neat. There is a need to view childhood violence in the context of reinforcing the
gendered structure of patriarchal society, whether that be in the home, school or
workplace, perpetrated by men and women, girls and boys on each other often in
order to perpetuate gendered social relations and always in a gendered social
context. Authoritative and legitimised methodologies must be developed that allow us
to get to the dialectics of violence, both positive and negative. Statistical analysis is
no substitute for these dialectics when it is informed by ‘flat’ variables. The question
is; what is it about childhood violence and what is it about gender that matters for
measurement to inform the development of effective responses? Milner points out
that,
(35) ‘As gender is not a fixed category or quality but a word which sets out to explain
relationships between categories of men and women, we need to treat theory and
research with great care, looking for what is most likely to persist and what to
change. What persists historically is the complexity of male-female relationships’
(Milner, 2004, p95)

She identifies one of the most significant shifts since feminists first ‘drew the
parameters of the discourse of domestic violence’ as the change in women’s
economic power. (36) It follows, therefore, that the relevant dimensions of this
economic power must become essential variables in the evidence base. A
consequence of changing economic relations is that of shifts in mothering and
fathering. Thus, relevant dimensions of these roles also need to be more accurately
reflected. Finally, as Hearn (1987) notes, it is no longer possible to understand
patriarchy (and gender, and childhood) in an un-dialectical way. As childhood has
expanded it has changed radically over the last century. One of the greatest shifts in
recent childhood research has been recognition of the agency of children in late
modern childhood (James and Prout, 1990). Yet research into agency is usually
confined to qualitative methodologies,

often simplistically

within

the child

maltreatment field, interpreted as an injunction to seek the views of children (see for
example, Butler and Williamson, 1984). Despite the argument being made for the
quantitative reflection of childhood (Qvortrup, 1990) a sense of dialectic agency has
yet to be incorporated into quantitative methods. If violence and solutions to it are to
be researched as gendered, ways of measuring the dialectic for both adults and
children must be found.
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